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Meeting Minutes
September 6, 2018
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Commissioners Niki Brunson (Chair), Jon McGowan, Ben Wasson, Keshan Chambliss, John Roberts, Greg Rachal
Excused: 
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Chairwoman Niki Brunson convened the meeting at 4:02 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Minutes

The minutes of August 2, 2018 meeting were approved unanimously.  The minutes of the June 7th meeting were deferred to the next meeting.
Public comment
Celia Miller of the Urban Core CPAC and the Eastside neighborhood thanked the commission for its work.
Auditor’s report
Tommy Carter, Council Auditor’s Office, reported that the office had issued 1 report since the last meeting, #814 – Quarterly Budget Summary for the 9 months ending June 30, 2018. The report projects favorable variances in both revenues and expenditures by year-end. Several accounts are in deficit but will be reconciled by year-end.
Committee reports
Internal Operations Committee

Chairwoman Brunson said that the committee had met in late July and discussed final changes to the Policies and Procedures Manual. Staff will send out the latest version to everyone for review and action at the October meeting. The last point of contention was wording of the policy regarding media relations and the ability of commissioners to express personal opinions on TRUE issues that do or do not represent the TRUE Commission’s corporate stand on issues. 

Legislative Tracking Committee

The committee discussed several pending ordinances:
2018-554 (amending the City’s contract with Northeast Florida Equestrian Society for management of the City’s Equestrian Center) - Commissioner Wasson questioned the appropriateness of the change from a requirement for an annual independent audit to a 5-year audit requirement with annual reporting of profit-and-loss statements in lieu of an audit. Informed that some other City grant contracts have been modified on a case-by-case basis to remove the independent audit requirement and accept other financial documentation, Commissioner Rachal suggested that the City establish a threshold amount below which a profit-and-loss statement would be allowable rather than a full audit. 
2018-570 Brosche Procurement Code – “Department” means Finance and Administration Department
2018-573 (Amending FY17-18 budget for JIA CRA and Downtown Investment Authority) - in response to a question, Jeff Clements explained the general purpose of the DIA’s retail enhancement grant program, which is to incentivize businesses to locate or expand in the downtown area by providing financial assistance for building renovations and façade improvements.
2018-576 (Terminating the Office of Economic Development’s contract with Accion East to manage the City’s access to capital program for small businesses) – the commissioners asked staff to ask OED Director Kirk Wendland about the cost to the City to get out of the contract.
2018-593 (Expressing City Council’s opposition to the sale of JEA) – Mr. Clements explained that a similar resolution had been proposed by several council members a few months ago, but that bill was later withdrawn. Council Member Dennis urges the Council to take a definitive vote against the sale of JEA.
2018-594 (Adopting the City Council’s 1-, 3-, and 5-year strategic plan priorities) – Commissioner Brunson said that she has requested a meeting with Council President Bowman to discuss how the TRUE Commission could be of assistance to the Council in pursing one or more of the plan priorities. Commissioner McGowan said he talked to Mr. Bowman recently and he expects to see Council action on the park maintenance issue sooner rather than later.

2018-544 (Appropriating a $2,775,000 grant from the Embassy of the United Arab Emirates) – the committee questioned how the various projects were selected for funding, given the needs that exist across the City. Mr. Clements explained that the UAE made the grant for several specifically named purposes (school improvements, flooded neighborhood restoration).
2018-548 (Appointment of Camilla Collins to the TRUE Commission) – due to a family emergency, Ms. Collins was unable to appear before the Rules Committee this week for her interview; the bill was deferred to the next committee cycle.
Audit Committee

Will meet next Thursday, September 13th.
Chair’s Comments
Chairwoman Brunson reported that she had attended the Inspector General Selection and Retention Committee meeting this summer and the group had agreed to the appointment of Lisa Green as the new Inspector General, which required a waiver of the Ordinance Code provision that prohibits an employee of the office from being appointed to that position. Ms. Green was confirmed in the position by City Council in August.
Old Business
Office of Economic Development return on investment calculations and annual reports: OED Director Kirk Wendland was unable to attend due to conflicting obligations. Staff was asked to invite Mr. Wendland to the October commission meeting to address ROI calculation methodology and annual reports. Commissioners were invited to send any other questions they may have for him to Mr. Clements for a response by Mr. Wendland when he appears in October.
Nuisance abatement liens – Chairwoman Brunson said that the issue was a topic of discussion at a recent Urban Core CPAC meeting. That group wants to know how much the City levied and collected in fines and liens in the last fiscal year. The commissioners also expressed interest in knowing how many property owners took part in the recent lien interest and penalty amnesty program. There was discussion about the apparent difficulty in collecting on nuisance abatement liens and questions were posed about whether those liens could be enforced any other way, i.e. through wage garnishment? Commissioner Wasson suggested the possibility of prohibiting developers from getting permits to do new developments if they have unpaid liens pending on other properties in the City.
New Business

Commissioner McGowan suggested that the commission needs to do something about park maintenance since that’s a high priority issue for both the TRUE Commission and the City Council. He recommended appointing a committee to get started with a study with a goal of reporting something by January 1st.
Motion (McGowan): the TRUE Commission will form a committee to study park and recreation maintenance issues – approved unanimously. 

Commissioner Roberts volunteered to chair the committee. He has previously done a complete survey of the condition of all parks in Planning District 2, so has considerable background in the issue. The group agreed to hold the first meeting on September 20th at 4 p.m. immediately following the Legislative Tracking Committee at 3 p.m. The committee will contact Council Member Lori Boyer to address the group at a future meeting because she has an interest in this topic.
Commissioner Comments
None
Public Comment
Celia Miller asked if the TRUE Commission could help her community find out why the City won’t pick up yard waste on vacant lots; owners cut the lot in an attempt to keep it compliant with the property maintenance code, but the City solid waste haulers won’t haul away the resulting debris.
Next meeting

The Audit Committee will meet on September 13th at 3:00 p.m. and second Thursdays of the month thereafter. The Legislative Tracking Committee will meet on September 20th and October 4th at 3:00 p.m., with the full commission’s next meeting following on the 4th at 4:00 p.m. 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:12 p.m. 
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
904-630-1405   jeffc@coj.net
Posted 10.5.18   11:00 a.m.
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